PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 9, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, October 9, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

TM Report
Community Development Block Grant – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that the Office of Community Development has identified $110,000.00 in Community Development Block Grant Funding to support streetscape improvements in the Downtown / Waterfront area.  The projects to be funded, Mr. Sylvia noted, appear on the list of short term projects that the Department of Public Works has identified as part of the overall Downtown / Waterfront Action Plan:
· Leyden Street – 50,000 – architectural barriers removal, seating, and informational signage
· Burial Hill Arches - $35,000 – site preparation/restoration and construction of 3 archways
· Depot Square – $25,000 – landscape design and realignment of east side of park and memorial clock

Licenses

Common Victualler (New)

· Taco Bell of America, Inc., 4 Plaza Way, Jim Collins, requested a Common Victualler License.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Taco Bell of America, Inc.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates:

October 13, October 19, October 20, and October 26, 2007


Liquor liability is in place. 

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the above One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Our House Services. Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Pole Petitions

· NSTAR Petition 07-05: One petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on Brook Road in Plymouth.  This is necessary to service a new customer at 88 Brook Road.

· NSTAR Petition 07-06: One petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on Long Pond Road.  This pole is necessary to service a new building at The Shoppes at 5 on Long Pond Road – BCN Trust.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the above pole petitions for NSTAR service.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Snow Plow Rates – The Board of Selectmen approved new rates for snow plow contractors for the 2007-2008 year, as presented by the Department of Public Works.

Committee Appointment / Plymouth Development Corporation – The Board appointed Jeffrey Fischer to the Plymouth Development Corporation as the designee of the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation, for a term effective through December 3, 2011. 
Mr. Sylvia noted that Mr. Fischer’s appointment to the PDC increases its membership to five.  Mr. Sylvia said that he planned to attend several of the upcoming PDC meetings with the intention to bring forth proposals from municipal attorneys and to improve the relationship between the Town and the PDC.
Committee Appointment / Traffic Study Committee – The Board appointed John Hickey to the Downtown Business Owner seat on the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study committee, for a term effective through June 30, 2008.    

Committee Appointment / Design Review Board – The Board appointed Jason Herzog to the Architect seat on the Design Review Board, for a term effective through June 30, 2008. 

Recommendation on Adjourned Town Meeting Sessions – The Board agreed to recommend that adjourned sessions of the 2008 Annual Spring Town Meeting take place on June 9th and June 10th, 2007.  

Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.

Budget Forecasting Overview

Mr. Sylvia introduced the budget forecasting overview and greeted members from the Finance & Advisory Committee and the School Committee.  He noted that this would be Bruce Miller’s final presentation as Plymouth’s Finance Director before moving into his new position with the City of Providence, Rhode Island.  Mr. Sylvia thanked Mr. Miller for his work on the presentation and wished him well in his next endeavor.
Mr. Miller thanked the Board for the opportunity to work for the Town.  He then reviewed the budget forecast for Fiscal Year 2009, explaining that his revenue projections remain constant, or “flat,” as compared to FY 2008 projections.  With a decline in new growth and a projected decrease in local receipts, Mr. Miller said, the operating and capital budget will have little room for flexibility.   Mr. Miller reviewed the budget objectives that guided his forecasting overview, and he went on to discuss the revenue assumptions, expenditures, and calendar of remaining actions that comprised the report.  Additionally, Mr. Miller noted that the Entergy PILOT agreement will generate $7,768,000, of which $6,845,550.00 will be used for the budget, with the remaining portion transferred into the stabilization fund.
Mr. Sylvia added that his staff will continue to look at the Town’s health insurance costs and ways to improve our energy efficiency.  Chairman Quintal inquired about the GIC program through which municipalities are now eligible to purchase health insurance at a lower cost by joining with the state.  Mr. Sylvia responded that his staff will do its due diligence to look into the possible benefits and/or drawbacks of joining with the GIC.  Only a handful of municipalities have joined to-date, Mr. Sylvia said, and the Town has made no decisions on whether it will choose to sign-on.    
Chairman Quintal asked if Plymouth’s state delegation has given the Town any indication as to how the Town will fare when the state budget is finalized.   Mr. Miller responded that he has heard both positive and negative forecasts for state funding.  Mr. Sylvia added that, traditionally, the Town assumes level funding from the state.  In the event that the figures are lower than predicted, Mr. Sylvia said, his departments will have already been asked to prepare a worst-case-scenario list of cuts that can be made.
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to comment from the members of the Finance and School Committees.
Edward Conroy of the Finance Committee inquired about the tax levy increase and the effect it will have on the average taxpayer.  Mr. Miller responded that, because the FY2008 tax rate and FY2009 budget have not yet been set, it is too premature to provide an answer.
With discussion at a close, Chairman Quintal wished Mr. Miller well and thanked the two committees for joining the Board for the budget presentation.  
Chairman Quintal then asked Barry Haskell, Superintendent of Schools, for an update on the status of Plymouth’s application for funding from the Massachusetts School Building Assistance (MSBA) program.  Mr. Haskell responded that MSBA is still in the process of reviewing applications, with the hope of providing some answers by the end of the calendar year.
Chairman Quintal inquired with Mr. Haskell about the recent accident at the intersection of Nook Road and Sandwich Street, and the concern for safety with the high volume of vehicles entering and exiting the area at the start and close of the school day.  Mr. Haskell responded that he has had several discussions with the Police Department about traffic issues around Plymouth North High School, and that they continue to work toward addressing those safety concerns.
Fall Town Meeting Articles

Articles 24 and 25

Chairman Quintal made note that the re-consideration of Articles 24 and 25 would be postponed to a date when the entire Board could attend.

Article 1

To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification and Compensation Plans and the Personnel By-Law and Collective Bargaining Agreements contained therein, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that the Police Association’s 2006 – 2009 contract with the Town has been settled with a 3% across-the-board wage increase and a senior step increase for those who have served 10 years, amongst other provisions.  Mr. Sylvia added that monies have been set aside in the budget to accommodate the 3% increase.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 1 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Emergency Operations Center – Selectman Tavares noted Entergy’s promise to find a new, free-standing location for the Town’s Emergency Operations Center (EOC), and he requested that the Town Manager (and/or the legal team that negotiated the PILOT agreement) re-emphasize to Entergy the importance of fulfilling that promise.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town has made it clear to Entergy that it wants a permanent location for the EOC, and he noted that suggestions have been made for possible locations.  Mr. Sylvia commented that, when the PILOT agreement was reached in the spring, he anticipated that Entergy would come through on its promise within a few months.  Since that has not been the case, he agreed with the Board and confirmed that he would revisit the matter with Entergy as soon as possible.

Position on Casino Gambling – Selectman Tavares reported that the Regional Casino Task Force has asked each town representative to return from their respective boards with a position on the proposal by the Mashpee Wampanoags to bring casino gambling to Middleborough.  He updated the Board on the recent activities of the task force, noting a forthcoming meeting with Governor Patrick and the Commonwealth’s Secretary of Economic Development.  Selectman Tavares offered his recommendation that the Board refrain from taking a position on casino gambling, while continuing to listen, research, negotiate, and build safeguards that will protect the best interests of Plymouth, in the event the Middleborough project is approved.   
The Board agreed to discuss this matter at the following meeting with more members of the Board in attendance.    

Former Court House Facilities – Selectman Tavares noted the recent deliberations of the Plymouth County Commissioners on the former Registry of Deeds and District Court House facilities in downtown Plymouth.  Selectman Tavares stressed the importance of the historic Court House to the Town, and he recommended that the Board vote to notify the Commissioners of its stance on the division of the properties for the possible sale of the Registry.   

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to notify the Plymouth County Commissioners that it does not object to the sale of the former Registry of Deeds property, if it will aid in the maintenance and preservation of the historic Court House.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Request for the Plowing of Private Roads – Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia for an update on the status of a request from the Boot Pond and Great South Residents Association for the plowing of several roads within their area.   He expressed concern for the ability of first responders to access the homes on these roads, should there be an emergency during a snowstorm.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that the Roads Advisory Committee is working in conjunction with the DPW to develop a policy to review and consider requests to have private roads accepted into the Town’s snow and ice removal plan.  The Town, he said, has been given authorization from Plymouth voters to continue plowing the private roads that were historically included in the plowing plan, but it does not have the resources to maintain the multitude of all of the private roads that exist—and continue to be added—within Plymouth’s borders. 
DPW Director Roger Hammond noted that the Roads Advisory Committee meets on the first Wednesday of each month in the community room at the Cedarville Fire Station.  Many of the roads that the Association would like added to the snow plow list are old camp roads with only a few year-round residents, Mr. Hammond explained, and the committee is in the process of determining rights-of-way over the private roads.  The Roads Advisory Committee, he said, will bring their recommendation on this request to the Board for consideration within the next few weeks.
Street Lights Behind Treatment Plant on Water Street – Selectman Machado asked for an update on the repair of the street lighting behind the treatment plant on Water Street.  Mr. Hammond responded that these lights fall under Veolia’s jurisdiction (as they operate the plant for the Town), and he has recommended that they install new bulbs on a timer system.
New Business

Veterans Day Parade – Chairman Quintal reminded the audience about Plymouth’s upcoming Veteran’s Day Parade on November 12th and encouraged all to attend.
Streetlight at Nelson and Water Streets – Chairman Quintal asked that the DPW repair the streetlight near the intersection of Nelson and Water Streets, near the former railway tracks.
1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee – Chairman Quintal noted that the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee held its first meeting, and will continue to meet regularly on Wednesdays.   Committee members, he said, are formulating and bringing forth their recommendations and priorities on the future of the site.

July 4th Celebration Committee – Selectman Tavares noted that, with reluctance, the July 4 Plymouth committee accepted the resignations of long-time parade chair Liisa Budge Johnson and treasurer George Stewart.  Selectman Tavares encouraged those interested in serving to attend the next July 4 Plymouth meeting, as the committee is in great need of new help and energy to plan for the 2008 celebration.
Letters

Cedarville Transfer Station – Chairman Quintal made note of a letter to Environmental Manager David Gould regarding the Cedarville Transfer Station and the operation of the facility.  Mr. Hammond responded that he and his staff are looking at several alternatives for resolving issues at the station, and that he would have an update for the Board soon.

DPW Progress Report on Roadway Projects 

Mr. Hammond and Town Engineer Sid Kashi provided the Board with a presentation on two roadway projects for Samoset Street and one for Obery Street.
Samoset Street
Mr. Hammond explained that the DPW’s plans for improvements to Samoset Street run from Royal Street to Water Street.   Mr. Hammond outlined the design goals for the project, which included:
· The establishment of uniform travel lanes

· The provision of continuous ADA-compliant sidewalks

· The accommodations of multi-modal forms of transportation
· The updating of traffic signals at Samoset & Court

· The installation of new traffic signals at Samoset & Allerton, Samoset & Oak, and Samoset & Chestnut

· The realignment of North Park Avenue from Court to Water Street

· The installation of ornamental street lighting within the Historic District (Allerton to Water)
Mr. Hammond noted that an average of 35,000 vehicles travel this corridor each day, warranting the upgrades and additional signals.  He displayed maps of the improvement plans and details on the distribution of vehicular lanes, bicycle lanes, and ADA-compliant sidewalks within the right-of-way footprint.  Mr. Hammond then reviewed the timeline (slated for 2012) and cost estimates for the project, noting that the state will likely provide 5 to 6 million dollars to the Town through the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  
Chairman Quintal inquired if the DPW would hold a public hearing on both projects, to which Mr. Hammond responded that further hearings would be held.  Mr. Kashi added that the DPW has already held initial public hearings on their projects, but that MassHighway will require additional hearings at the 25%-progress and 75%-progress stages of the projects.  Mr. Kashi added that his department is working cooperatively with some of the private property owners along the project expanse on some very minor land takings for lighting signals.

Samoset Street / Marc Drive / Plymouth Mobile Home Estates
Mr. Hammond explained that he has met with—and heard recommendations from—the West Plymouth Steering Committee and residents on several design plans to improve safety at the intersection of Samoset Street with the entrances to Marc Drive and the Plymouth Mobile Home Estates.  
Mr. Hammond reviewed seven design alternatives that he and the Engineering Department have developed to provide a safer entrance and egress to Marc Drive and the mobile home park.   Alternative 3, he explained, was chosen as the preferred design by the residents and the steering committee.  Some land taking, he noted, will be required of this alternative, but, out of all of the alternatives, it is on the less-expensive side, at $550,000 (plus the land takings).  Mr. Hammond added, however, that the project will not likely be prioritized for funding through MassHighway, as traffic has decreased along the corridor since the new Route 44 opened.
Selectman Machado inquired why an option for right-turn-only egress from Marc Drive and the mobile home park was not considered.  The state of Florida, he said, has used this as a safety mitigation option on busy corridors with little impact to the taxpayers.

A brief discussion ensued around Selectman Machado’s suggestion for right-turn-only egress.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares acknowledged Selectman Machado’s intent but did not favor it as an alternative solution for the residents.  Chairman Quintal noted that the residents of the area have asked and waited for the installation of traffic signals at the location for quite some time, and he recommended that the Board move forward with a decision. 
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to support Alternative 3 of the DPW Roadway Improvements Proposal as the design plan for an intersection on Samoset Street at Marc Drive and the Plymouth Mobile Home Estates.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Obery Street

Mr. Hammond reviewed plans to make improvements to the Obery Street corridor, from South Street to the entrance of Plymouth North High School.  He presented three design alternatives which, he said, were previously presented to the residents of Obery Street and the Plymouth Center Steering Committee:
· Alternative 1 (estimated at $3 million) would install ADA-compliant sidewalks, bicycle lanes, landscaping along the sidewalks, and roundabouts at the entrances to Plymouth North High School and the new County Court House. 

· Alternative 2 (estimated at $3.2 million) would be nearly identical to Alternative 1, but with the landscaping installed along a median down the middle of the street.

· Alternative 3 (estimated at $5.5 million) would divide the traveling lanes into two one-way streets and require significant land-takings from the County and Jordan Hospital.  This alternative, Mr. Hammond said, was drawn up to reflect ideas presented in the Obery Street Master Plan.
Mr. Hammond pointed out that each of the proposed alternatives includes his highly-recommended plan for the construction of a slip ramp from South Street to the northbound lane of Route 3.  Alternative 1, Mr. Hammond noted, was preferred by the residents and steering committee.  

Selectman Tavares expressed concern for the changes that have been thrust upon the Obery Street neighborhood as a result of all the development along the corridor.  Considering the forthcoming high school and senior center projects, and considering the recommendations of the residents and steering committee, Selectman Tavares noted that he would support Alternative 1.

Selectman Tavares made a motion that the Board support design Alternative 1, with Selectman Machado seconding the motion.  Chairman Quintal called for discussion.
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Hammond to discuss how Chapter 90 funds might play a role in this project.  Mr. Hammond responded that, on average, the Town receives anywhere from $800,000 to $1 million in Chapter 90 funds for roadway improvements.   In order to fund Alternative 1 through Chapter 90 monies, Mr. Hammond explained, the Town would have to use two year-cycles of Chapter 90, without allocating the funds toward other projects.  Ideally, he said, an earmark from the legislature would be the best source for bringing this project to fruition, but, if not, the Town would have to consider how it would be funded.
Chairman Quintal expressed his frustration that the Town is left with the expense of mitigating the traffic impacts caused by the construction of the County Court House, Registry of Deeds, and Jordan Hospital Medical Center expansion.  He stated his support, however, for any infrastructure improvements that would benefit the school and senior center projects.

Chairman Quintal called for a vote on Selectman Tavares’ motion to endorse design Alternative 1 for roadway improvements to Obery Street.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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